
ing students over the course of 12 weeks, please con-
tact Dr. Brian Frank (brian.frank@queensu.ca), who
coordinates this course.

Before the next RAQnews issue, the Registrar’s Office
will be seeking people willing to review applications
for major entrance scholarships in January. Each vol-
unteer gets a package of 20 to 25 applications and is

asked to rank the top five, and name the
next five.  Each application is ranked by
at least two readers. When you receive
the email soliciting volunteers, please
consider doing so.

Agnes Herzberg has assembled her
usual sterling list of Monday Morning Forum speak-
ers for the fall term. Please see page 4  for details. 

Elsewhere in Canada In May I attended the 7th
Annual Conference of the College and University
Retiree Associations of Canada (CURAC), hosted by
the retiree association of the Université de Moncton.
As always, pensions were discussed. CURAC’s
Pension Committee actively monitors provincial pen-
sion developments and presents briefs recommend-
ing strengthened pensions and more participatory
pension administration to provincial bodies as the
opportunity arises. We already have retiree represen-
tation on the Pension Committee of the Board of
Trustees, something that other associations are still
seeking.

Other delegates to the conference were most inter-
ested in the cooperation and backing that we receive
from Queen’s to support our activities. At some other
institutions, retiree associations are barely recognized
(in a few, the relationship is adversarial), so RAQ’s sit-
uation evoked some envy.

On the other hand, we might look with envy at the

Parking Retirees holding gold
parking permits (given to those
who continue, without salary, to
provide academic service to the
university) received a letter
informing them that, as of January 1,
2010, those permits would have to

be paid for at the full surface rate. After
receiving objections from retirees and
from RAQ, Principal Williams withdrew
the letter. Current gold permits will be
valid until June 30, 2010. There will be no
charge for them. We are engaged in dis-
cussions with the administration about what the fol-
low-on plan will be. We continue to make the case
that many retirees are providing valuable service to
Queen’s without compensation, and that these per-
mits are a small “thank you” for that service. 

Partnership Activities The RAQ Academic Partnership
Committee, chaired by Henry Dinsdale, is working
actively on the second RAQonteur Forum, to be held
in October. This Forum will discuss important issues
in health care. Watch for detailed announcements
soon.

The Faculty of Applied Science is seeking retirees to
volunteer as occasional advisors/mentors for groups
of first-year engineers working to design solutions to
problems submitted by organizations in the Kingston
area. If this is something that interests you and you
did not receive the earlier email soliciting volunteers
(for fall, winter, or both terms), please email me and
I’ll send you the information. 

The Faculty of Applied Science also welcomes sug-
gestions for projects from community organizations.
If you are a member of an organization that has a
problem that might be solved by a group of engineer-
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Our major con-
cern at present
continues to be
the ongoing
effects of the
recession and
its direct impact
on the pension
fund. As we
reported in the

spring, for the fiscal year beginning
September 1, 2008, the fund was
down approximately 20 percent up
to March 2009. We are therefore
pleased to be able to say now that
our latest information to July 31
2009 is that the decrease for the
year to date (11 months) is slightly
more than 10 percent on the fund
overall. Given the situation as it
was and the general economic cli-
mate as we understand it to be, we
feel that we could not reasonably
expect much better at this stage. As

you know, the fund year end is
August 31, which is just around
the corner, so probably we will
end the 2008/09 fiscal year rough-
ly in our present position. 

We are hopeful that the future will
continue to see significant
improvement in the market value
of the fund. However, the pension
fund will undoubtedly finish this
fiscal year with a significant nega-
tive return which, as we know,
will have to be recouped in future
years before pensions can rise
under our earnings formula.
Nevertheless, given the overall sit-
uation, the committee feels that
our current position is quite good.
There are many reports of pension
funds that have lost significantly
more than the Queen’s fund. 

During the summer months there
has been little activity on other

Pension
and

Benefits 
Committee

Report

The transcripts of interviews from the Human History
Project in 2008 are now available for consultation in
the Queen’s University Archives. Just ask at the refer-
ence desk in the main reading room in Kathleen Ryan
Hall.

By the end of the summer, the students hired for the



3

RAQ Opinicon Picnic
On July 22, about thirty RAQ
members attended the annual pot
luck picnic at the Queen’s
Biological Research Station on
Lake Opinicon. For many it was a
chance to meet colleagues they
hadn’t seen for months. The event
was held outdoors in sunny
weather, although the spacious
dining hall at the station could
easily have accommodated our
group had the weather not cooper-
ated.

After lunch the station manager,
Frank Phelan, introduced two
graduate students doing research
at the station. Matt De Mille
(Queen’s) was tracking the twen-
ty-four hour activities of twenty-
three large-mouth bass via elec-
tronic tracking devices, with a
view to judging the effectiveness
of fish sanctuaries. Hanna Moir
(University of Strathclyde,
Glasgow) and her supervisor were
doing microscopic studies of
moths and moth ears as a means
of understanding primitive hear-
ing systems. Apparently moths
can hear the high pitched (ultra-
sonic) screeches of bats and some
have evolved appropriate defences
to bat predators. bob crandall

Tour of Wolfe Island
EcoPower Complex
On a beautiful August 31st, two
busloads of RAQeteers took the
9:30 ferry to Wolfe Island to learn
more about the 86 wind turbines
that we see so prominently on the
skyline of the island. Our guide on
Wolfe Island was Ken Keyes, a
Wolfe Island resident and former

mayor of Kingston. The hub on
each tower is 80m above the base,
and each of the three blades is 45m
long.  Many of us were surprised
to learn that the blades are made
of a wood composite, rather than
metal, to give the blades more
flexibility. The maximum speed of
the turbines is 20 revolutions per
minute. It takes a wind of 15
km/hour to start a turbine gener-
ating power, and the ideal wind
speed is from 15 to 30 km/hr. At
wind speeds above 90 km/hr the
turbines are locked in place for
safety. If they were all turning at
maximum speed, the 86 turbines
would produce 198 MW. On the
morning of the tour there was not
much wind, so many of the tur-
bines (including the one we were
closest to) were not turning at all.
Naturally, we heard no noise from
it.
After the tour, many of us enjoyed
a leisurely lunch at the General
Wolfe Hotel before taking the 2:30
ferry back to Kingston.

GEORGE BRANDIE

Reports of Past Events Spring/Summer 2009



4


